The Joint Parish Council for East and West Orchard with Margaret Marsh

The minutes of the 153rd meeting held on Tuesday 7th May 2019 at Manston Village Hall. 

These minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified at the next meeting of the Parish Council

Present: Cllr Michael Bone, Cllr Tim Craven, (Chairman), Cllr Ben Dawe-Lane, 
In attendance: R. Jacques (Clerk), two members of the public. 
Apologies: None
1. 
Declaration of Interests:
Cllr T Craven (Chairman) Minute 8 d.(viii): Submission of expenses incurred to attend a DAPTC Planning Course and the DAPTC Annual Conference.
2. 
Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting held on 19th February 2019: Cllr M Bone proposed “that the minutes of the meeting held on 19th February 2019 should be approved as a correct record of that meeting”. Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded, and the vote was unanimous.
3. 
Matters Arising:
a. Flooding at Manston Road junction with Green Lane: The Chairman reminded the Councillors of the specific issues.  He informed them that he had organised and attended a site meeting with Cllr Mrs V Stokes, Roger Bell from the Highways Department and two members of the public. The Chairman expressed the view that the site meeting had been very positive. He added that the actions agreed at the meeting were that Roger Bell offered to work with the owner of the bridge over the stream to repair it and that a soak-away is to be put in place once the land has been cleared.  The works are due to be completed by the autumn.  The Chairman informed the Councillors that following the meeting he had written to the bridge owner outlining the works required in order to resolve the issue of the flooding.   
b. West Orchard Road Resurfacing: Cllr B Dawe-Lane reported to the Councillors that the resurfacing had been completed and that it is very good.   
c. Self-Assessment Capability Tool: The Chairman had received two completed returns and

the results were very positive.  He suggested that the tool be an agenda item annually. The Councillors agreed. 

d. DAPTC Royal Garden Party May 2020 Nominations: The Chairman reminded the Councillors that there is very little notice given by the DAPTC for the submission of applications.  He asked the Councillors to prepare draft nominations in time for the September meeting of the Parish Council. 
4.
Co-option of a member for the West Orchard Ward of the Joint Parish Council: Cllr M Bone proposed “that Mr Terry Cox should be co-opted to serve as the Ward Member for West Orchard”. Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous.

5.
Co-option of a member for the Margaret Marsh Ward of the Joint Parish Council: Cllr B Dawe-Lane proposed “that Mrs Vanessa Stokes should be co-opted to serve as the Ward Member for Margaret Marsh”. Cllr M Bone seconded and the vote was unanimous.  

6. 
Highway Matters: 
a.  Flooding at Manston Road junction with Green Lane: See Minute 3a. of these minutes.
b.  West Orchard: Road Resurfacing: See Minute 3b. of these minutes.  Cllr B Dawe-Lane

     informed the Councillors that a small section of road at East Orchard had been
     resurfaced.  However, this did not include the main road through the village which is
     also in need of repair. 
7.
Correspondence: 

The following letters had been received and were noted by the Councillors: 

a. Dorset and Somerset Air Ambulance - letter of thanks for grant award
       
b. Citizens Advice Bureau - letter of thanks for grant award

8.  
Finance: 

a.
Financial Regulations Compliance: 

(i)
Arrangements for the Internal Audit for the FY 2018-2019
Cllr Mrs V Stokes proposed “that Mr Robin Smith of Gillingham should be appointed as the Internal Auditor for the FY 2018 –2019 annual accounts”. Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous.
(ii)
The items listed in Section 1 of the Annual Return to the External Auditor were considered individually by members, with the Chairman obtaining members consent prior to continuing compliance by answering yes in the appropriate boxes.

Cllr M Bone proposed “that the Chairman should complete and sign section 1 of the Annual Return to declare that the Council’s financial affairs have been dealt with in a proper manner during the previous financial year". Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous.
(iii)
Accounting Statement- Section 2 of the Annual Return

Cllr M Bone proposed “that the Chairman should sign the Accounting Statement, Section 2 of the Annual Return”. Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous.

(iv)
Certificate of Exemption

Cllr M Bone proposed “that the Chairman should sign the Certificate of Exemption from a limited assurance review under Section 9 of the Local Audit (Smaller Authorities) Regulations 2015”. Cllr B Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous.
b.
Parish Council Financial Position to date: The statement had been circulated prior to the meeting and was noted by the Councillors.

c.
Change of bank account signatory: Cllr T Craven proposed “that the three signatories for the bank account should be changed to Cllr T Craven, Cllr M Bone and Cllr B Dawe-Lane”.  Cllr Mrs V Stokes seconded and the vote was unanimous.  The three Councillors completed the bank account mandate.  

d.
To approve the following payments: 

(i)  
Insurance Premium for the FY 2019-2020 £187.68

(ii) 
DAPTC Subscription £81.11

(iii) 
Manston Village Hall £14

(iv)  
Payroll Administration £90
(v) 
DAPTC - New Clerk’s Training course £40
(vi) 
DAPTC - Planning Course £65
(vii) 
DAPTC - Delegate attendance at Annual Conference £70
(viii) 
Chairman’s expenses for annual Conference £25.20

Cllr M Bone proposed “that the items listed above should be approved for payment” Cllr B. Dawe-Lane seconded and the vote was unanimous. 
9.
Retiring Councillor: 
The Chairman informed the Councillors that Cllr Mrs L Stranger had retired from the Parish Council.  He wished it to be noted that ‘the Parish Council thanks her for her loyal support and community assistance during the last eight years’.  
10.
Matters Pertinent: Cllr Mrs V Stokes informed the Meeting that a local resident has placed some quite large stones on the road side verge next to the pond.  She believed that they had been placed to prevent drivers driving onto the verge.  She added that some residents had expressed concern about the stones regarding safety to road users.  Cllr T Cox asked the distance between the stones and the road.  Cllr Mrs V Stokes thought approximately eight inches. In answer to a question she considered the stones to be ‘rugby ball’ size.  Discussion followed about the many issues including the responsibility of the Parish Council which is the owner of the pond. It was decided that Cllr Mrs V Stokes on behalf of the Parish Council would ask the resident to remove the stones from the verge. Cllr T Craven agreed to speak to Roger Bell to gather information regarding the relevant highway regulation. 
   
Date of next meeting- Tuesday 3rd September 2019
Closure: The meeting closed at 7.45 pm    

Signed    _____________________________       Date______________________

                              Chairman


